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Meeting of the Oxford Health NHS Foundation Trust 
Board of Directors

Minutes of a meeting held on 
Wednesday, 28 January 2015 at 09:00 
in the Boardroom, Chancellor Court, Corporate Services, Oxford

Present:
	Martin Howell
	Chair of Trust 

	Stuart Bell
	Chief Executive

	Jonathan Asbridge
	Non-Executive Director

	Ros Alstead
	Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards

	Mike Bellamy
	Non-Executive Director

	Anne Grocock
	Non-Executive Director 

	Mike McEnaney 
	Director of Finance

	Clive Meux
	Medical Director

	Cedric Scroggs
	Non-Executive Director

	Yvonne Taylor
	Chief Operating Officer

	Lyn Williams
	Non-Executive Director

	
	

	In attendance:

	John Allison
	Associate Non-Executive Director

	Kelly Barker
	Ward Manager – part meeting

	Justinian Habner
	Trust Secretary (Minutes) 


 

	BOD
01/15

a


b
	Welcome and Apologies for Absence


The Chair welcomed Governors who had attended to observe the meeting.  

Apologies received from Alyson Coates, Non-Executive Director and Sue Dopson, Non-Executive Director
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	Patient Experience – Becoming a Smoke Free Mental Health Ward

The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards introduced Kelly Barker, Ward Manager of Opal Ward, Whiteleaf Centre, who gave an account of the ward’s move to becoming smoke-free.  She explained how patients were engaged in this process and their experiences of being on a smoke-free ward.

The Board welcomed the presentation and noted the excellent progress made by Opal Ward in becoming smoke-free; the benefits for patients were especially welcomed.

The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards informed the Board that the Trust had received a challenge from a solicitor, on behalf of a patient (not on Opal Ward), on the move to a smoke-free environment; she explained that this challenged was being looked into. 

Kelly Barker, Ward Manager, left the meeting at this point.
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	Declarations of Interest


The Board confirmed that interests listed in the Register of Directors’ Interests remained correct.
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	Minutes of the Meeting held on 26 November 2014


The Minutes of the meeting were approved as a true and accurate record, subject to the amendment of typographical errors.

Matters Arising 

BOD 160/14 (d) – Finance Report – the Director of Finance said he recognised that the report required further detail, including showing the trend against the recovery plan; this would be provided in future reports.

BOD 160/14 (e) – Mental Health Access Targets – the Director of Finance said that access target data was being validated after which a report would be presented to the Executive team for review; he anticipated that the first report to Board on the targets would be in February 2015.

BOD 161/14 (c) – Manor House / Tindal Centre Planning Application – the Director of Finance explained that he had discussed the options available to the Trust in relation to the planning decision and it had been agreed that there was no realistic opportunity to successfully challenge the decision.  Accordingly, he was now working on the disposal project for the estate.

BOD 161/14 (d) – Bicester Community Hospital & NHS Property Services – the Chief Executive provided an overview to Board of the problems that had arisen with the new-build over the Christmas period.  The problems and the approach to resolving them had demonstrated that NHS Property Services (NHS PS) could not manage the maintenance of the building; as a consequence, the Trust had been forced to close beds to patient admission.  The Chief Executive added that NHS PS had also proposed to unilaterally increase the rental and maintenance fees for a number of properties used by the Trust.  The experience of the Bicester development alongside that of the Townlands Hospital development meant that the increasingly unsatisfactory positon the Trust was finding itself in with regards NHS PS had been raised with both NHS Providers and Oxfordshire CCG.

BOD 163/14 (c) – Physical Disability Physiotherapy Service – the Chief Operating Officer and Director of Nursing and Clinical Services agreed to discuss this service model and physician oversight out-of-session; no report back to the Board was required.

BOD 165/14 (c) – Safer Staffing – HETV – the Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards explained that there had only been a marginal increase in the number of mental health nurses being trained through Oxford Brooke’s University.  She noted that it appeared that the Trust’s workforce plans, which had mentioned reducing headcount, may have lead other agencies to assume that the Trust’s requirement for newly trained nursing staff was lower than actuality.  The Chair said that further updates were required because issues with recruiting and retaining a workforce were culminating in major strategic risks for the Trust.

BOD 166/14 (c) – Trust Structure – the Chief Executive said he was not sure there were too many management layers within the Trust but it was clear that more thought needed to be given to how the Board / Executive team communicated with team leaders in a two-way manner.  He outlined proposals being developed that would see quarterly sessions with all team leaders across the Trust to facilitate this communication.

BOD 172/14 (d) – Staff Award / Recognition – the Director of Finance said that, in the short-term, given the financial position, the only option for the Trust was to look at how staff were recognised for their work and successes; HR were working on proposals here.  In the medium term the Trust would need to think about what financial award schemes could be implemented for staff.


	











MMcE





MMcE 








































RA / MMcE












MMcE

	BOD 05/15

a


b











c












d










e









f


	Chief Executive’s Report


The Chief Executive presented his written report which outlined recent national and local issues.  

The Chief Executive provided an account of the work that had taken place between health and social care partners in Oxfordshire over the past few months.  Following the submission of the Better Care Fund bid it had been agreed by the partners that joint meetings should continue; these style of meetings had existing in Buckinghamshire for some time and worked well.  The Chief Executive said he had agreed to chair a group that would focus on transformational changes across the county.  The Chief Executive also explained that the Trust was discussing with OCCG how they intended to utilise the additional funding that had been received. 

On estate related matters, the Chief Executive said that work was continuing to develop a prospectus for the Warneford Hospital site and that a committee with the University of Oxford would be established to support this.  Alongside this, he informed the Board that the Oxford AHSN was planning to submit an application for the current round of Precision Medicine Catapult bids; Innovate UK and the Department for Business, Innovation and Skills would determine over the coming months the locations of two new Catapults to be established this year.  As part of the Oxford AHSN application, the Trust was looking at how it could support the Catapult and using buildings on the Warneford Hospital site was being considered.

Mike Bellamy said that the Trust should review its estate with other partners to see whether there were options to develop affordable homes for staff.  Lyn Williams agreed and asked whether housing for key workers could be included in proposals for the Manor House site in Aylesbury.  The Chair also suggested that the Trust consider whether the Oxford Brookes University Wheatley campus, which would soon be vacated, could be utilised in anyway.  The Chief Executive and Director of Finance thanked members for their suggestions and agreed to look into these.

The Chair noted the annual plan timetable.  He said that it was important that the financial element of the plan was well developed and asked that Governors be involved in this part earlier in the process; he noted that the Director of Finance had been tasked with establishing a finance sub-group of the Council of Governors and suggest that the financial element of the plan be considered there.  The Chair also asked that an update on the financial element be presented to the February Board seminar.

The Board noted the report and approved the two consultant appointments.
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	Chief Operating Officer’s Report


The Chief Operating Officer presented the report which provided an update on a range of operational matters.  She said that the Children & Young People’s directorate had been focussing on developing and submitting the bid for the Buckinghamshire CAMHS; this bid had been submitted on time.

The report provided an overview of the Crisis Care Concordat in Oxfordshire and Buckinghamshire which the Trust had signed up to.  The Chief Operating Officer said, within the Concordat arrangements, the Trust was working with Thames Valley Police to ensure that they still continued to have the appropriate input into the management of mental health patients.  She informed the Board of the experience in the Section 136 suite in the Whiteleaf Centre where an individual, taken to there by the police, went on to severely damage the room and required further police intervention to restrain them; this incident had highlighted issues with how all partners needed to work together in managing difficult individuals.

Noting the decision to open 10 escalation beds across community hospitals (which was being funded through the winter pressures funding allocation), Mike Bellamy said that this highlighted the need for a whole system view of the volume of activity across health and social care.  He said it was clear that a strategic view, across organisations, was required in order to support all the operational work taking place.  The Chief Executive agreed and said that the transformational group he would chair would be able to influence this but the suggestion also reinforced the need to have a Board-to-Board meeting with Oxford University Hospitals NHS Trust.

The Board noted the report.
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	Quality and Safety Report – Patient Experience


The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards presented the report which provided an update on a range of quality and safety matters.  She noted that as the Quality Committee started to meet this report would alter over time to reflect how that Committee focused on these matters and escalated such to Board.   She noted that the CQC thematic review of Crisis Services in Oxfordshire had been completed and the Board would be informed of the outcome once the report had been received.

The Chair noted the safety thermometer results which indicated that the Trust was not always in line with the national average.  The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards said that this was correct but reminded the Board that the Trust’s dataset was smaller compared to acute hospitals (which were included in the national average) and this impacted on the results.  That said the results, particularly for the Oxfordshire District Nursing service, warranted further investigation and analysis.

Jonathan Asbridge said that the report showed the level of risks that Trust nurses, particularly in the District Nursing service, dealt with on a daily basis and that without those staff many more patients would require acute care admissions.  The Board agreed.

Jonathan Asbridge supported the focus on ensuring staff had time to undertake e-learning packages but also asked that they be given time for the purpose of clinical supervision; the Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards agreed.

Mike Bellamy asked that future reports provide an indication when various initiatives were actually fully implemented across the Trust; he said tracking this would help ensure that the Board focusses on the pace of change across the Trust.  The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards said that this was a good idea and she would look at how this could be reported.

In terms of the report structure, John Allison asked that the rate be included alongside absolute numbers and the Chief Operating Officer asked that it report against the current service directorates (and not the previous service divisions).

The Board noted the report.
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	Inpatient Safe Staffing (Nursing)


The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards presented the report which set out actual nurse staffing levels on each ward against expected levels for the month of December 2014.  The report showed that 11 out of 34 wards were reporting difficulties in meeting nursing staff levels.  Vacancies remained the main reason for this with both recruitment and retention issues the cause.  In addition, there had been elevated sickness absence levels, particularly of the forensic mental health service wards.

Anne Grocock asked what the ‘Number of Concerns’ referred to in the section showing a selection of indicators set against the staffing levels.  She also said that it was difficult to see any correlation between the indicators and staffing levels.  The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards said that the ‘concerns’ were those that had been raised and resolved at the team level and had not been escalated into the formal complaints process.  She agreed that it was difficult to see any current correlation but said it was important that this was tracked over time to see whether any did arise.

Lyn Williams asked whether the leadership on the wards showing the most problems was being looked at and supported.  The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards said that leadership was critical and that this was looked at when problems emerged.

The Board noted the report.
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	Executive and Non-Executive Visits Update


The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards confirmed that the paper setting out how visits would be managed had been finalised and reminded the Board that these visits were not just for the Executive and Non-Executive directors but for the wider senior leaders group. 

In terms of upcoming visits, Anne Grocock, Mike Bellamy and John Allison said they would like to undertake one soon; there was a desire to visit the Fulbrook Centre and see the newly re-located Oxford City Community Hospital.

The Board noted the update.
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	Finance Report


The Director of Finance presented the report which set out the Trust’s financial position month 9 and a forecast year-end position.  He said that the performance was now in line with the re-forecast but explained performance had been behind the re-forecast during much of December 2014.  He also outlined the work taking place to meet the Financial Recovery Plan.

In terms of the CoSRR, the report showed that, at Q3, the Trust had returned to a rating of 3 however this was forecasted to return to 2 by the end of March 2015 (which was the point when the next re-payment against the Whiteleaf Centre loan was due to be repaid).

The Director of Finance informed the Board that he, the Chief Executive and Trust Secretary had met with the Monitor relationship team to discuss the Trust’s financial position and to provide further information in support of their review of the position.  He reminded the Board that the Trust’s Governance Risk Rating was ‘under review’ given the financial position and the outcome of the review was expected at the end of February 2015.

The Director of Finance also noted that the Deloitte review of the Trust’s CIP had started and the outcome would be reported to Board in February 2015.

The Board noted the report.  
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	Performance Report


The Director of Finance presented the report which set out the Trust’s performance against a range of indicators including key performance indicators from Monitor and those related to Commissioning for Quality and Innovation payments.  He highlighted the continued improvement in performance against the CPA targets and said that it now appeared that the CQIN targets would be met.

The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards said that the report needed to be amended in terms of the numbers of Cdif cases; there had been one case in December 2014.

The Board noted the report.
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	Workforce Performance Report


The Director of Finance presented the report which set out performance against a range of workforce indicators.  In line with previous reports, turnover remained high which showed the need to focus on recruitment and retention.  Alongside turnover, the sickness absence rate had been high over the past month.  He drew attention to the new data set which provided further information on the Highfield Unit; these data indicated that there was a problem with recruiting and retaining Band 3 & 5 staff.  This meant that nursing staff were not the only staff group to be experiencing recruitment and retention problems.

Lyn Williams said some of the recruitment charts did not match the data / analysis and these should be looked at before the report was published.

Lyn Williams asked for an update on the new agency staff framework.  The Director of Finance said that the core agencies included in the framework were now delivering in line with the plan however the demand for agency staff was higher than anticipated.  The Chief Operating Officer agreed that the agencies were performing better but said an issue was the number of agencies on each tier which was driving costs up; there was only one agency on Tier 1 which meant that, often, Tier 2 had to be used and this was more expensive.  The Director of Finance agreed and said that the operation of the framework was being reviewed.

Lyn Williams said that the data suggested that the Older People's directorate was under pressure and asked if there was the requirement for temporary HR caseworkers to be assigned to that service to reduce the number of cases under investigation.  The Chief Operating Officer said that she was not overly concerned with the number of cases as she explained that reconfiguration work taking place was driving out problem areas; the Director of Finance said he would consider whether additional caseworkers were required to support the directorate.

Jonathan Asbridge said that the report, alongside the issues set out in the Board Assurance Framework, suggested that the Trust needed a robust strategic workforce plan which gave set out a vision for the workforce over the coming year.  The plan should address the career pathway for those working in the Trust and should support the development of staff recruited in the entry points of their careers.  The Chair agreed and said that Alyson Coates had expressed a similar view to him.  The Board went on to discuss the suggestion and agreed that a clear workforce plan was required and suggested that one of the new two-hour Board strategy sessions be used as an opportunity to explore this issue further.

The Board noted the report.
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	Business Plan 2014/15 Q3 Report


The Director of Finance presented the report which summarised the Trust’s progress against the approved business plan.

Anne Grocock said that the report showed that the Trust was behind plan in information and communication projects.  The Director of Finance detailed the pressure on the CUBE project (relating to information) and the Trust Secretary outlined that the communications milestones were largely being met but capacity issues in the team had meant that the update against the plan had not been submitted on time.

The Board noted the report.
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	Board Assurance Framework (BAF) Q3 Report


The Trust Secretary presented the report which set out the BAF at Q3.  He noted that the Board had discussed the BAF, in detail, at its most recent seminar.  Given the earlier discussion around the strategic workforce planning the Trust Secretary said he would talk to the Director of Finance and Assistant Trust Secretary about how to reflect the workforce related risks and corresponding action plans in the BAF. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]Jonathan Asbridge said that he considered the BAF to be an accurate reflection of the issues that the Trust was facing in terms of meeting its objectives.  He said that in addition to the workforce risks, the other two areas of concern for him were CIPs and the estates management.  On the latter he sought clarification on how the Board received assurance of the performance management of the estates function.  The Director of Finance said that the Estates and Facilities department had a regular performance review (like service directorates) and also noted that it had been agreed in November 2014 that the Board would receive a performance report from this department twice a year.  The Trust Secretary confirmed that this report would go to the Board’s meeting in public in June and November.

Mike Bellamy noted 4.2 and asked whether this ought to reflect that the Trust was helping to reshape Urgent Care in Oxfordshire; the current risk was too mental health focussed.  The Chief Operating Officer agreed to review the text.

John Allison asked whether the highest rated risks associated with the Trust’s estate were being addressed as a priority against lower rated estates risks.  The Director of Finance confirmed that they were and agreed to ensure that this was reflected in the BAF.

The Board noted the report.
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	In-year Submission to Monitor – Q3 2014/15 Report


The Trust Secretary presented the report which set out the reporting requirements to Monitor and the proposed Q3 submission.  He noted that other reports presented to Board, including the finance report and performance report, had provided the data to support the submission proposed.

In terms of the CoSRR rating, the Trust Secretary explained that whilst the position at Q3 was a CoSRR of 3, the Board should consider the declaration in terms of the year-end position.  The Board discussed this and given as had been reported to the Finance and Investment Committee that the likely year-end position was a CoSRR of 2 the Board agreed that the statement associated with the CoSRR could not be confirmed and, therefore, further detail would need to be provided to Monitor.  The Board noted that Monitor was likely to expect this given the information that had already been provided to it. 

The Board approved the report (subject to the point relating to the CoSRR declaration set out above).
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	Research & Development Report


The Medical Director presented the report which provided an overview of R&D related activity across the Trust over the past six months.  In addition to setting out the R&D projects, the report also provided an account of the major colloborations that the Trust was a partner in (such as the AHSN, DEC and CLAHRC).

The Chair noted the reference at 2.1 to the management and financing arrangements for the R&D function and said that this was a matter for the Executive team and not the Board.  The Medical Director agreed and said it was being picked up by the Executive team.

The Chair asked what progress had been made in developing a ketamine clinic following the clinical trial that had occurred.  The Medical Director said that the clinic proposal was being progressed through the relevant governance and Executive committees.  No final decision had been taken whether to support the development of this clinic yet.

Anne Grocock asked whether future reports could be written in a manner that allowed a wider audience to gain an appreciation of the R&D work taking place.  She suggested including vignettes on specific projects that explained what was looked into and what the Trust did as a consequence of the research results.  Mike Bellamy agreed and also suggested that diagrams be used to show how the R&D function fitted in with the wider Trust and networks; he suggested developing such a diagram for the dementia related work.

Mike Bellamy asked why the Oxford Academic Health Science Centre was not referenced in the report.  The Chief Executive said that as the AHSC did not include specific R&D funding it was not included in the report.  That said he agreed that the Board should have a wider strategic discussion on the AHSC and other R&D related matters in the future and suggested that this could be as part of one of the two-hour Board strategy sessions.

The Board noted the report.
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	Use of Emergency Powers / Urgent Decision Report – Buckinghamshire CAMHS Tender

The Board received and noted the report which set out the use of emergency powers / urgent decision by the Chief Executive and Chair.
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	Minutes from Committees


Finance & Investment Committee – 10 November 2014
Lyn Williams presented the draft Minutes of the meeting and noted the main items considered.

Integrated Governance Committee – 13 November 2014
The Chair presented the draft Minutes of the meeting and noted the main items considered.  He reminded the Board that this was the final meeting of this Committee and that the new Quality Committee was scheduled to meet, in its place, from January 2015.
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	Quality Committee Terms of Reference


The Trust Secretary presented the report which set out proposed changes for the new Quality Committee.

The Board approved the report and the changes to the Terms of Reference.
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	Any Other Business

Employer Based Clinical Excellence Awards 2014
The Medical Director tabled a report which set out the local Clinical Excellence Award panel’s recommendation for 2014 awards.  The panel had met on 23 January 2015 and of the 19 award available recommended awarding two awards to the three highest scoring applications and one award each to the next 11 applicants.

Mike Bellamy noted the letter sent to the Board from the consultant body and said that the letter implied that most other NHS foundation trusts / trusts were not awarding CEAs in 2014.  He added that he would have liked this contextual information made available to Board at the time it made its decision in November 2014.  The Chief Executive and Medical Director said that the implication suggested by Mike Bellamy was not correct; whilst some bodies had taken the decision to not award CEAs it was not true to say that most had taken this decision.

Jonathan Asbridge said that future decisions around CEAs should be part of the wider strategic discussion on the Trust’s workforce.  The Medical Director agreed and proposed that in 2015 any recommendation on CEA would be made within the context of recommendations for non-medical staff.

The Board welcomed the encouraging letter from the consultant body in which the consultants had proposed to only back-date any awards to October 2014 and agreed that a formal reply from the Board should be drafted.

The Board approved the report.


Oxford Health Charity Annual Return
The Trust Secretary informed the Board, as corporate trustee, that the Oxford Health Charity’s Annual Return to the Charity Commission for 2014 had been made on 3 December 2014.


Questions from Governors, Members and Others Attending
The Chair invited questions and comments from those attending and one Governor set out his views on the following: welcoming the Board hearing patient stories at the start of meetings; suggesting that Governors could help Non-Executive Directors in any visits; supported the idea of looking at housing options for staff and provided an account of a recent OCCG consultation on dementia that he has attended.
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	The meeting was closed at 12.50

Date of next meeting: 

25 February 2015
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